LAXTON PARISH COUNCIL
24 March 2015

PRESENT:  Councillors Collins (in the Chair), S Yarrow, Moore, M Yarrow, Sweeting, Bray and Newton.
Ward Councillors present:  Councillor N Wilkinson.
Clerk:  Alan Bravey

Mr Scarrow attended for item 42/15.
The Parish Council met at Victory Hall, Laxton.

40/15
MINUTES – Resolved - That the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 24th February 2015 should be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
41/15
DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY AND NON-PECUNIARY INTERESTS – There were no declarations.
42/15
PARISH DEFIBRILLATOR – Mr Scarrow explained that the survival rate of a person suffering a heart attack was hugely increased if they could have urgent access to a defibrillator.  Yorkshire Ambulance Service considered community defibrillators, stored locally and accessed by local residents as vital for rural communities.  The approximate cost was £2000.  Mr Scarrow and Mr Phillips intended to carry out fund raising to purchase and install a defibrillator at the Village Hall and asked for support from the Parish Council.  
Resolved – (a) That the Council was fully supportive of the initiative (b) that the Council would match any funding raised to purchase a community defibrillator, (c) that Mr Scarrow and Mr Phillips would approach residents to raise funds (d) that the Clerk would supply information from the Register of Electors for this purpose and would write to local businesses seeking support (e) that the Clerk would seek advice on whether the Council could bank cheques offered by the community (f) that the Council would purchase the defibrillator on behalf of the community from the funds raised.

43/15
SUPPORTING BRICKLAYERS ARMS AS A COMMUNITY HUB – The Council noted the Bricklayers Arms public house was due to close and therefore the intended discussion on how the community could support the business was no longer appropriate.
Resolved – That the Council would monitor the situation and approach the new licensees as appropriate.  

44/14
PERSONNEL SUB COMMITTEE MINUTES, 24 FEBRUARY – Resolved – that the minutes be received and the recommendations contained therein be approved and adopted.

45/15
CLERK’S UPDATE – The Clerk reported that grant application for emergency planning equipment had been submitted but the outcome was not yet known.  Saltmarshe Hall were considering installing a brown tourist sign to help alleviate the signage issues and intended to attend a future Parish Council meeting to discuss.  East Riding of Yorkshire Council had agreed to consider whether New Lane / Fox Lane should be added to its winter maintenance plan during its next review in 2016.  They advised that Skelton Broad Lane was already on the secondary treatment network.  East Riding of Yorkshire Council had also advised that it could not justify any further measures to protect the Cotness Corner bend because it already benefitted from advanced bend warning signs and slow road markings.  The Council discussed considering a petition after the May elections.   East Riding of Yorkshire Council’s planning enforcement had advised the developers of Smithy House, Front Street Laxton that it was in breach of its planning permission and advised that further construction is at their own risk.
46/15
WARD COUNCILLOR UPDATE - Councillor Wilkinson introduced himself and gave an overview of the Committee and bodies he currently attends, and in particular, the Western Planning Sub-Committee and the Ouse and Humber Drainage Board. 
47/15
Public participation – There were no members of the public present.
48/15
CORRESPONDENCE - Resolved – (a) that the following correspondence should be received by the Council:
i. ERYC Community Partnerships offering support in establishing a Community Litter Picking Group

ii. Humberside Police Monthly Newsletter

iii. East Riding Parish News

iv. Minutes from Goole and Howdenshire Community Partnerships Meeting, 10  February 2015
v. ERNLLCA requesting timely payment of annual subscriptions 

vi. Humberside Police advice on a telephone fraud scam
(b) that the Clerk would seek advice from the Community Partnerships team in establishing a Community Litter Picking Group.
49/15
PLANNING APPLICATIONS – Resolved – to advise East Riding of Yorkshire Council that (a) the Parish Council supported the planning application to raise the river bank to prevent flooding into Lodge Cottage, Sandhall Park, Grooms Cottage and Laundry Cottage, Sand Hall Estate, Sandhall Road, Skelton (Ref 14/04050/PLF) subject to the development not increasing flood risk elsewhere (b) that the Parish Council had no comments on the application to erect a detached triple garage following demolition of existing double garage, Smithy House, Front Street, Laxton (Ref 15/00566/PLF).
50/15 
PARISH BONFIRE SITE – Councillor Bray informed the Council that he had cleared two skips worth of garden waste from the site and the area was now clear.

Resolved – (a) That the minutes should reflect the Council thanks to Councillor Bray for his work in clearing the site (b) that there would be an article in the next village newsletter asking residents not to fly tip.

51/15
Highways issues – The Clerk reported that a request had been made to inspect the trees on the highway verges on St Peter’s Lane.  East Riding of Yorkshire Council had cleaned the gullies and inspection chambers of the village, however, Cllr Mrs Yarrow felt that there was a more fundamental problem with one of the drains on St Peter’s Lane.  Cllr Collins reported that the level crossings had failed in the close position between 10am and 5pm on the 17 March and no diversion routes had been introduced.  As a result a number of essential services had not been able to attend residents in the Parish.  The Clerk gave an update on the oak tree by the allotments, advising that East Riding of Yorkshire Council considered it was owned by a property on Church Close.  Cllr Collins was of the view that the land was owned by ERYC Housing  Any works on the tree would require a tree preservation application which would need to be prepared by a tree surgeon.

Resolved – (a) That the drain on St Peter’s Lane be monitored (b) that the Clerk writes to Network Rail asking why diversion routes were not introduced following the failure of the level crossing (c) that the Clerk writes to Housing regarding the oak tree.

52/15
SITING ADDITIONAL LITTER BINS – In response to the Council’s recent letter on dog fouling, a resident had suggested that a litter bin on Jubilee Avenue may help alleviate the situation.  The Clerk advised that the Parish Council would need to purchase any new bins at a cost of £252 plus £112.50 installation.  East Riding of Yorkshire Council would then empty the bin free of charge.

Resolved – That the Parish Council should purchase two litter bins through East Riding of Yorkshire Council and request that they be installed on Jubilee Avenue and close to the beacon on New Lane.  
53/15 LaXTON ALLOTMENTS – The Council discussed the arrangements for a joint inspection of the allotments with the Allotments Committee.  It also discussed implementing an earlier resolution to allow a limited number of chickens to be kept on the allotments.  Cllr Collins also reported that Sweetings had agreed to carry out the drainage improvements to the allotments at cost.
Resolved – (a) That Cllrs Moore and Mrs Yarrow would arrange an inspection with the allotment committee (b) that the Clerk would write to all tenants advising them that for a 12 month trial period up to 3 chickens could be kept on each plot, subject to approval from the Parish Council and with a maximum of 12 chickens allowed on the entire allotment gardens.
54/15
HOMESLESSNESS ISSUES IN LAXTON – Councillor M Yarrow reported that he had spoken to the Vicar, who had agreed to contact the Parish Council if any further action was required.  The Clerk reported that the advice from the ERYC Anti-Social Behaviour Team was for residents to call 101 if they felt intimidated by the actions of any individuals. 

55/15
Statement of balances, accounts for payment AND ARRANGEMENTS FOR INTERNAL AUDIT - The current statement of balance was reported as £11,538.40 with approximately £1400 in savings.  The accounts for payment were:
Clerk Salary and Expenses

£288.90

HMRC (Clerk PAYE)


£179.16

Petty Cash



£40.03
ERNLLCA Annual Subscription 
£261.62

Wold Plant Skip Hire


£192

Wold Plant Skip Hire


£192

Grant to Laxton Village Hall

£200

HWRCC Subscription


£25

The Clerk reported that Rackhams at Melton carried out the last internal audits and requested approval to approach them again.
Resolved – (a) that the payments be approved (b) that the Clerk should consider other more local auditors in addition to Rackhams.  
56/15
AGENDA ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING, Tuesday, 28 APRIL and RESCHEDULE OF MAY MEETING - Resolved – that the meeting in May would be rescheduled to the 19 May to conform to election legislation requirements.
SIGNED:







DATE:
13

